
 
 

ASCL further guidance on the STPCD, with specific reference to the 
NASUWT/NUT checklist on school pay policies 
 
The document School Pay Policies NASUWT/NUT Checklist1, published jointly by NASUWT and 
NUT as part of their campaign ’Protecting Teachers, Defending Education’, provides a checklist 
that they believe will assist in recruitment, retention, teacher motivation, financial planning and 
industrial relations. However, whilst the document states that the checklist “is entirely consistent 
with the revised statutory provisions for teachers’ pay due to take effect from 1 September 2013”, 
ASCL and the DfE are clear that this is not the case. If schools follow the NASUWT/NUT 
checklist they will be in breach of the statutory requirements. The DfE has sent information to 
schools2 about where the checklist fails to comply.  
 
The checklist document also states that its publication does not mean that the two unions accept 
the changes to teachers’ pay and conditions introduced by the DfE. Together with the instruction 
from NASUWT to its members not to cooperate in arrangements for the implementation of new 
policies, this places ASCL members in a difficult position. 
 
ASCL agrees with some of the principles stated by the NASUWT and NUT in their document. For 
example, ASCL believes that an overarching system of national pay and conditions is the most 
appropriate framework for the profession. Together with all the other teachers’ unions, ASCL did 
not support the levels of deregulation of the main and upper pay scales that have emerged. 
However, there are some changes to the School Teachers’ Pay and Conditions Document 
(STPCD) that are right in our view, such as the extension to teachers on the main scale of the 
principle that pay progression should be related to performance. We believe most people in the 
profession would see this as reasonable and to be welcomed. 
 
Consultation with teacher unions 
 
ASCL believes that it is always desirable to work productively with teachers’ unions. All relevant 
steps should be taken to consult the teacher unions and hopefully this will ensure harmonious 
relations and avoid industrial dispute. It is perfectly reasonable for NASUWT/NUT members to 
present the checklist to the relevant body as their view on the STPCD. It is also important for the 
relevant body to note the advice from the DfE as to which parts of the NASUWT/NUT checklist 
does not comply with regulations.  
 
Within a school, in the event of any union not engaging in the consultative process, it is important 
that they continue to be supplied with all of the relevant papers and are given every opportunity to 
take part in the process. In such circumstances, the relevant body should consult with their HR 
provider.  
 
However, a union’s failure to engage with a consultative process does not mean that the relevant 
body should cease the process, as there is a requirement to comply with regulations within the 
specified timescale. Matters of policy remain in the hands of the relevant body, advised by the 
headteacher.  
 
The information below is designed to help heads and governors understand where the 
NASUWT/NUT checklist is helpful in indicating what should be present in any revised policies, 
whilst making clear which elements of the checklist are not compatible with the regulations in the 
draft STPCD or accompanying guidance. 
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This supplements ASCL’s main guidance about changes to STPCD and schools’ pay policies3, 
which is available publicly. 
 
Pay decisions for September 2013 
 
All arrangements for pay progression for teachers already in post should take place under the 2012 
STPCD. Advanced Skills Teachers (ASTs) and Excellent Teachers (ETs) are anomalous in that 
their posts cease to exist. This is dealt with in the section on ASTs and ETs later in this document. 
 
However, teachers appointed during the academic year 2013/14 will be subject to the new pay 
arrangements, for instance where a school may decide to adopt its own pay scale. This is 
problematic because schools may well have already appointed teachers to start in September 
2013, prior to having made changes to their policy. This problem has arisen because not all of the 
issues of implementation were fully considered in advance. Schools should honour contracts 
offered to newly appointed teachers, but be mindful that future appointments should be offered with 
the caveat that pay policies are under review. 
 
Pay award 
 
The School Teachers’ Review Body (STRB) has yet to report on how the one per cent pay uplift is 
to be awarded. ASCL, together with all the other unions, believes the only reasonable response will 
be to apply this award to all existing pay points and allowances. However, we must wait to see 
what the STRB recommends and whether its recommendation is accepted by the secretary of 
state. 
 
Pay decisions from September 2013 
 
Performance management/appraisal of teachers 
 
Performance management/appraisal policies will have been reviewed last year, following new 
regulations and the introduction of the new Teachers’ Standards. Schools should ensure that their 
own policies are compliant with these and continue to follow them. 
 
Salary determination 
 
Schools should continue to review teachers’ salaries annually and write to notify each teacher of 
their pay determination by 31 October. 
 
Determining the pay of appointees/maintaining ’pay portability’ 
 
One of the key changes introduced in the draft STPCD is that pay does not now need to be 
matched when a teacher moves from one school to another, including no requirement to match 
payment on the upper pay range. It is for the school to decide this. However, in practice, it is 
almost inevitable that schools will continue to match pay. 
 
Some teachers, who have found themselves disadvantaged by the existing pay rules, such as 
supply teachers, returners to teaching and those looking only for short-term contracts, may 
however welcome this change. 
 
Determining the pay ranges for vacant teaching posts 
 
In practice, schools will no doubt continue to offer pay for posts in a flexible way that matches the 
qualifications and experience of successful candidates. Given that people are unlikely to move 
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schools to take up a new post without knowing the salary on which they are to be appointed, it will 
mean that determining the starting salary will inevitably become part of the appointment process.  
 
Main pay range – pay scale 
 
The checklist indicates that schools will continue to use the main pay range with six scale points as 
they have in the past. Schools are free to change this if they wish. Whether there are advantages 
in doing this is a matter for the school to determine.  
 
Main pay range – progression 
 
It is ASCL’s view that teachers whose performance merits progression, including teachers 
successfully completing induction, must continue to receive it. This is essential for morale, 
recruitment and retention. It is essential that everyone in the profession continues to stress that 
good teachers progress through the pay range. 
 
Those teachers whose performance is not ’good‘, as defined by the school, in any annual appraisal 
cycle may not progress that year. 
 
The checklist is right to indicate that teachers must be made aware in advance, during the 
appraisal cycle, if their performance is liable to lead to lack of progression, and steps taken to 
assist the teacher to improve their performance. 
 
Moving from the main pay range to the upper pay range 
 
Arrangements for progression to the upper pay range have been left to schools to decide 
individually. The draft STPCD (paragraph 17.2) gives criteria that applicants for progression should 
demonstrate, without any attempt to define the terms used. 
 
For example, the checklist indicates that progression to the upper pay range from point 6 of the 
main scale will be awarded having regard to the two most recent performance management 
reviews. It is for the school to decide on the definition of ’sustained‘, which is used in the STPCD, 
but two years seems a reasonable period. However, teachers are permitted to apply for the upper 
pay range based only on qualified teacher status, as there is no requirement to have completed 
any particular length of service. 
 
Many ASCL members also feel that the Teachers’ Standards are insufficiently practised, 
exemplified and progressive to underpin sufficiently the threshold transition. In practice, schools 
that find that their current arrangements for access to the upper pay range are effective can 
continue to use them, provided they make a conscious decision to do so. That decision needs to 
be recorded in the minutes of the appropriate governors’ committee.  
 
Upper pay range – pay scale 
 
As with the main scale, the points on the upper pay range have been abolished in favour of a 
range. Schools are free to operate any system they wish. Again, in practice, whether there is any 
merit in movement away from the existing U1, U2 and U3 system is for the school to decide. 
Schools may wish to keep this in place, at least for the time being. 
 
Upper pay range – pay progression 
 
The checklist indicates that teachers will be awarded progression on the upper pay range after two 
successful appraisal reviews. In fact, pay on the upper pay range must, in keeping with all other 
salaries, be reviewed annually. If the school wishes to do so, it may progress the pay of teachers 
on the upper pay range more frequently. 
 



Criteria for progression are also a matter for the school to decide. A school might wish, for 
example, to continue to make use of the post-threshold standards with which they are already 
familiar. 
 
Advanced Skills Teachers (ASTs)/Excellent Teachers (ETs) 
 
AST and ET posts cease to exist on 31 August 2013. One possibility, as indicated by the checklist, 
is that teachers holding those posts can be moved to the Leading Practitioner Pay Range. Other 
possibilities are: 

 The school decides that there is no requirement for a post of this nature but wishes to keep 
the teacher concerned. The STPCD indicates that teachers should then be moved to the 
upper pay range, with appropriate safeguarding. 

 The school considers that the post is more appropriate to be paid on the leadership scale. 
 
ASCL’s view is that teachers holding AST or ET posts can be moved to the leading practitioner pay 
range without the need for formal recruitment procedures, in order to meet their obligations as an 
employer in avoiding what is technically a redundancy. 
 
Teaching and learning responsibility (TLR) payments 
 
There are no changes in the draft STPCD to the way in which TLR 1 and TLR 2 allowances should 
be used. Schools should continue to be clear about their pay structures and identify posts and 
allowances accordingly. 
 
There is a new allowance of TLR 3 that is introduced in the draft STPCD. This allowance is for 
short-term projects, without the need for line management responsibility, and must not be used to 
replace a TLR 1 or 2. ASCL does not recognise as legitimate the demand in the checklist for 
agreement with union representatives before the award of a TLR 3; decisions on pay are a matter 
for the governing body and headteacher only. 
 
Note that a TLR 3 payment can be made to an existing TLR holder. 
 
Appeals procedures 
 
The checklist correctly indicates that teachers have a right to make representations or appeals 
about pay or pay progression matters. It is essential that governing bodies are aware of this and 
have structured their committees appropriately. 
 
Monitoring and reviewing the policy 
 
The checklist indicates that the relevant body should monitor and review the implementation of its 
policy annually, and ASCL would strongly recommend that this is shared with teachers’ 
representatives appropriately. An annual written report is good practice for governors; whether 
schools wish to share this with union representatives is for the school to decide. 


